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KETTLE FALLS CITY COUNCIL 
DECEMBER 17, 2019
CALL TO ORDER
Mayor John Ridlington called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
ROLL CALL
Michael Weatherman, Dale Drake, John Ridlington, Jesse Garrett, John Andrew and Wayne Wardlow.    
STAFF
Staff – Raena Hallam, Dave Willey, Logan Worley, Phil Adams, Ken House, Chris Courchene, Michael Gettys, Sean Kelly and Mary Schultz. 

GUESTS
Guests – Steve Nelson, Larry Kulesza, Jody Emra, Carrie Paetsch, Stacey Kelly, Sandra Kelly, Francis Kelly, Charles Kelly, Rose Kelly, John Munter, Robyn Westergard, Wayne Donning, Janet Madlin, Bill and Ela Scott.
ANNOUNCEMENTS AND MAIL RECEIVED
As there were no Announcements and Mail Received, City Council moved on to Public Comment.
PUBLIC COMMENT

RECOGNITION OF POLICE OFFICER SEAN KELLY
Mayor John Ridlington stated people expect Police Officers and other emergency responders to do their job but it is necessary to express a thank you to show them the community appreciates all they do.  
Mayor John Ridlington presented Police Officer Sean Kelly with a certificate of appreciation for his quick response and saving a choking infants life.  Everyone applauded.
Police Officer Sean Kelly thanked everyone but wanted people to be aware that Police Officer Michael Gettys responded to the call as well.
Mayor John Ridlington stated they are all heroes and with this call all the right steps were taken.  He thanked the Police Officers and Fire Fighters for all the hard work they do.
RECOGNITION OF MARNIE SLY, DIANE MARCO AND DONNA STEWART
Mayor John Ridlington stated he wanted to recognize Marnie Sly, Diane Marco, Donna Stewart and the City Crew for an awesome job decorating the City for Christmas.  He stated there are a lot of hours put into decorating the City and organizing the Christmas Tree Lighting event.         
ANNEXATION-HWY 395/HWY 25 INTERSECTION
City Attorney Logan Worley stated he received an intent to annex for the area of intersection Hwy 395/Hwy 25.  Logan stated he will need a motion to move forward with the annexation process.  
Council Member Jesse Garrett made a motion to accept the intent of annexation for the Hwy 395/Hwy 25 intersection area by title only.  Council Member Michael Weatherman seconded the motion.  Motion carried by all.  Council Member Michael Weatherman – yes, Council Member Dale Drake – yes, Council Member Jesse Garrett – yes, Council Member John Andrew – yes, and Council Member Wayne Wardlow - yes.
CONSENT AGENDA
CITY COUNCIL MINUTES FOR DECEMBER 3, 2019, DECEMBER 10, 2019 AND 1ST HALF OF DECEMBER VOUCHERS
Council Member Dale Drake made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.  Council Member John Andrew seconded the motion.  Motion carried by all.  Council Member Michael Weatherman – yes, Council Member Dale Drake – yes, Council Member Jesse Garrett – yes, Council Member John Andrew – yes, and Council Member Wayne Wardlow - yes.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMUNITY ENHANCEMENT
Council Member Wayne Wardlow stated the Christmas Tree Lighting went well due to all the hard work from everyone that contributed.  He stated the next event will be Town & County Days. 

PLANNING/BUILDING/STREETS
Council Member John Andrew stated at the December 16, 2019 Planning Commission Meeting they discussed strategies on how to complete the Comprehensive Plan update on time.  
POLICE/FIRE/SAFETY COMMITTEE
Council Member Jesse Garrett stated the Fire Department policy handbook has been completed and is ready to present to City Council.  He stated one Fire District #6 truck needs repairs but the City trucks are running good.
Mayor John Ridlington stated the City has a 1954 class A fire truck with eight thousand miles on it for sale.  He stated Mr. Terry Baxter is interested in purchasing the fire truck.
Council Member Jesse Garrett asked if the fire truck sells which fund will the money go into.  Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam replied the Fire Department Cumulative Reserve fund.       
STAFF REPORTS
Contract Planner Larry Kulesza gave a report from the Kettle Falls Planning Commission.
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Fire Chief Phil Adams stated the Fire Department received two calls.  The first call was for mutual aid, and the second call was for a structure fire on Old Kettle Road.  He stated the structure was a total loss but the Fire Fighters kept the fire from spreading and no one was hurt.
PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT
City Engineer Steve Nelson reviewed his project status report with City Council.
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WATER MAIN/RESERVOIR REPLACEMENT
City Engineer Steve Nelson stated there are a few different options for this project.  
· Do nothing
· Apply for a USDA grant
· Increase utility rates to pay for the project.
Mayor John Ridlington stated the City needs revenue to maintain the water lines.
STREETS
Public Works Superintendent Dave Willey stated the Public Works Department is busy plowing the streets.
APOLLO SOLUTIONS
Public Works Superintendent Dave Willey stated Apollo Solutions continues to work on the wells and will be returning to do some additional wiring soon.
CITY HALL ROOF
Council Member John Andrew asked if we have received any estimates to repair the City Hall roof.  Public Works Superintendent Dave Willey stated no.
Council Member John Andrew stated with the amount of water during this time of year it can further weaken the roof and eventually collapse.
City Engineer Steve Nelson asked if the City would like him to research grants for the City Hall roof.  Council Member Jesse Garrett stated yes. 
POLICE DEPARTMENT
Police Chief Chris Courchene stated the Police Department has received 25 calls ranging from drug overdoses, domestic violence and assisting Child Protective Services.
NEW BUSINESS
550 NARCISSUS-UTILITY BASE RATE
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated 550 Narcissus has two dwelling units on the property and is currently being charged for two utility base rates.  She explained Ms. Janet Madlin is asking City Council to allow them to pay for one utility base rate only.  Raena explained there is only one meter for both units and no one is living in one of the units.  However, she stated they would like to use the vacant unit as a craft room and would like to keep the water on.  Raena further explained Ms. Madlin attended the last Planning Commission Meeting and the Planning Commission made a motion to recommend charging only one utility base rate. 
Ms. Janet Madlin, 550 Narcissus Kettle Falls, stated her son was living in the smaller unit but is no longer going to be residing at the property.  She will not be renting the unit out again. 
Council Member Jesse Garrett made a motion to charge one utility base rate for 550 Narcissus as long as there are no renters.  Council Member Michael Weatherman seconded the motion.  Motion carried by all.  Council Member Michael Weatherman – yes, Council Member Dale Drake – yes, Council Member Jesse Garrett – yes, Council Member John Andrew – yes, and Council Member Wayne Wardlow - yes.
POSSIBLE APPOINTMENT TO THE KETTLE FALLS PLANNING COMMISSION
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated Ms. Jody Emra has submitted a letter of interest to serve on the Planning Commission.  
Council Member Dale Drake made a motion to approve the Mayors appointment of Ms. Jody Emra to the Planning commission.  Council Member Wayne Wardlow seconded the motion.  Motion carried by all.  Council Member Michael Weatherman – yes, Council Member Dale Drake – yes, Council Member Jesse Garrett – yes, Council Member John Andrew – yes, and Council Member Wayne Wardlow - yes.  
POSSIBLE CONTRACT WITH SCJ ALLIANCE FOR PLANNING SERVICES TO ASSIST WITH THE COMPREHENSIVE PLAN UPDATE
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated SCJ Alliance offered to assist with the Comprehensive Plan update a year ago.   Raena stated contracting with Mr. Larry Kulesza to do the research is extremely helpful but having the guidance of SCJ Alliance will help ensure the accuracy of the Comprehensive Plan update.  Furthermore, Planning Commission Member Jesse Christopher has written a letter in favor of assistance from SCJ Alliance.  Raena stated at this time there has been no discussion of a schedule or hours if a contract is approved. (Letter on file)     
Council Member Dale Drake asked what SCJ Alliance charges.
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated on the last page of the draft contract it depicts the wages depending on who is performing the work.  The average cost will be approximately one hundred forty dollars per hour. 
Mayor John Ridlington stated it will be to the City’s advantage to have guidance from people who do this type of work on a daily basis.
Contract Planner Larry Kulesza stated if himself and the Planning Commission can be pointed in the right direction there will be better results in the end.
Mayor John Ridlington stated with the assistance it will give the City hope that the Comprehensive Plan update can be completed on time.
Contract Planner Larry Kulesza stated it is necessary to turn the Comprehensive Plan update draft in on time so the City can still apply for grants.
Council Member Dale Drake stated he would like more information and is unaware of how much Mr. Kulesza is getting paid.
Contract Planner Larry Kulesza stated he accepted the amount of twenty dollars per hour as stated in the contract City Council approved. 
Mayor John Ridlington stated for the last few months City Council has been discussing the budget and much needed repairs.  He explained it is important to have the Comprehensive Plan update completed on time so the City can apply for grants for those repairs.
Contract Planner Larry Kulesza stated if City Council would like to see a report every City Council Meeting he would be willing to provide one and can look at cost during that time as well.
Council Member Jesse Garrett made a motion authorizing the Mayor to sign a contract with the SCJ Alliance for planning services to assist with the Comprehensive Plan update without exceeding the five thousand dollar grant.  Council Member John Andrew seconded the motion.  Motion carried by all.  Council Member Michael Weatherman – yes, Council Member Dale Drake – yes, Council Member Jesse Garrett – yes, Council Member John Andrew – yes, and Council Member Wayne Wardlow - yes.  
RESOLUTION NO. 19-05-A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING PARTICIPATION IN THE WASHINGTON STATE DEFERRED COMPENSATION PROGRAM (DCP)
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam explained the Deferred Compensation Program was introduced to the employees during the Washington State Retirement training in late October.  Raena stated the employees would like to participate in the program and there is no cost to the City.
Council Member Wayne Wardlow moved to adopt Resolution No. 19-05 by title only.  Council Member John Andrew seconded the motion.  Motion carried by all.  Council Member Michael Weatherman – yes, Council Member Dale Drake – yes, Council Member Jesse Garrett – yes, Council Member John Andrew - yes and Council Member Wayne Wardlow – yes.
RESOLUTION NO. 19-07-A RESOLUTION ESTABLISHING THE WATER UTILITY BUSINESS AND OCCUPATION RATE FOR FISCAL YEAR 2020
Council Member Jesse Garrett moved to adopt Resolution No. 19-07 by title only.  Council Member Dale Drake seconded the motion.  Motion carried by all.  Council Member Michael Weatherman – yes, Council Member Dale Drake – yes, Council Member Jesse Garrett – yes, Council Member John Andrew - yes and Council Member Wayne Wardlow – yes.
RESOLUTION NO. 19-06-A RESOLUTION ESTABLISHING THE AMOUNT OF COMPENSATION TO BE PAID TO THE CLERK/TREASURER.
Council Member John Andrew stated he is concerned about being able to sustain the proposed employee wages for the upcoming years.
Mayor John Ridlington stated there is a property tax increase due.
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated for over two years City Council has been trying to bring the wages up to the AWC average and it is closer know then it has ever been.
Council Member John Andrew stated Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam needs a raise.  Council Member Dale Drake stated he agreed, but doesn’t feel the increase should be nine thousand dollars all at once. 
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated her salary is almost $10,000 less than any other department head.  Raena stated if City Council approves the proposed wages for all of the employees she will be making less than some of the staff.  Raena stated her new wage would still be less than the AWC average for her position and she would still be the lowest paid department head.
Council Member Jesse Garrett stated it is time to increase the Clerk/Treasurer’s salary.  Jesse stated over the years Raena’s salary discrepancy has been discussed but passed over so other salaries could be brought in line with the AWC average.  Jesse pointed out that Raena is always understanding and never complained.  
Council Member Wayne Wardlow moved to adopt Resolution No. 19-06 by title only.  Council Member John Andrew seconded the motion.  Motion carried.  Council Member Michael Weatherman – yes, Council Member Dale Drake – abstained, Council Member Jesse Garrett – yes, Council Member John Andrew - yes and Council Member Wayne Wardlow – yes.
OLD BUSINESS
ORDINANCE NO. 1785-AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING BY REFERENCE THE BUDGET FOR THE CITY OF KETTLE FALLS FISCAL YEAR 2020.
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated this Ordinance is for the final 2020 budget, which includes two changes City Council asked for during the December 10, 2019 Budget Workshop.    
· Street Fund - added five thousand dollars for a speed sign.
· Created an extra capital outlay line item for the Police Department specifically for ammo/tires with no increase to the fund. 
Council Member Dale Drake asked if they have a copy of the new budget.  Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated since there were only the two changes herself and the Mayor thought City Council could refer to the draft budget handed out during the December 10th Budget Workshop to save paper.
Council Member Dale Drake stated he could not make a motion on something that was not in front of him.
Council Member John Andrew stated if there was a guarantee that the City could sustain the proposed wage increases he would be in agreement.

Council Member Dale Drake stated he is concerned about losing the parks position so the Clerk/Treasurer position can receive a wage increase because it is going to be difficult to continue to maintain the parks without a parks employee during the summer.
City Council recessed at 8:15 p.m. so copies of the 2020 draft budget could be made.  City Council resumed the regular meeting at 8:25 p.m. 
Ms. Robyn Westergard asked what is happening with the pool and if there are lots of repairs that need to be done.  She asked if the wage increase will be approved for the Police Department.
Mayor John Ridlington stated the Police Department deserves the wage increase and the City doesn’t want to lose another Police Officer to the county.  He explained the required training for new police officers gets expensive.  
Ms. Westergard asked if the Police Department is union.  Mayor John Ridlington stated yes.  
Mayor John Ridlington explained there is more damage to the pool than the City knew about and will cost approximately one hundred fifty thousand dollars to repair.  He stated the City is not going to fund the pool with the amount of repairs it needs at this time.  However, he stated, if there are other solutions that the community has or if the City is able to receive a grant that will cover the repairs and make it safe, the City will revisit the idea.  He stated after repairing the pool, additional funds will be needed to operate the pool.
Ms. Westergard stated people have donated money towards the pool and will most likely continue to do so.
Mayor John Ridlington stated there has been discussion with Rural Resources in Colville about transporting kids from Kettle Falls to Colville for swimming lessons.  
Ms. Westergard asked if the pool was included in the 2020 Budget.  Mayor John Ridlington stated no.
Ms. Westergard stated the repairs were in the draft budget at one time.  
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated the pool repairs haven’t been included in any of the 2020 draft budgets.  

Council Member John Andrew stated the City needs to get a more accurate estimation of the needed repairs.  To do that the City would need to visit with someone who actually repairs pools.  Mayor John Ridlington stated the big problem is the plumbing under the deck.  
Mayor John Ridlington stated he is waiting for Rural Resources to get back to him about bussing the kids to Colville for lessons.  If that happens he will need someone to coordinate the program and volunteers to help.
Ms. Westergard questioned if the pool is in the Comprehensive Plan won’t it have to be removed if it is not included in the 2020 budget.  Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated the pool will remain in the Comprehensive Plan.
City Engineer Steve Nelson stated it is important to decide on what is wanted on this property then raise the money to reach that goal.
Ms. Westergard stated in one hour there was ten thousand dollars raised for the pool.  Mayor John Ridlington stated even if the pool is repaired there will still be operating costs for lifeguards, a manager to run the pool and maintenance.   
Ms. Carrie Paetsch, 1157 W. Pinebluff Rd., questioned why there is no money to operate the pool in the budget.
Ms. Robyn Westergard asked if the pool fund has been rolling over each year.
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated the pool budget is part of the General Fund.  If City Council wants to spend unexpected money on the pool they can approve a budget amendment.
Mayor John Ridlington stated the money can be raised to operate the pool if it was operational. 
Ms. Westergard stated if the pool was enclosed it could be open year round which would produce more money.
Council Member Jesse Garrett stated maybe the City Engineer Steve Nelson can find some grants.
City Engineer Steve Nelson clarified the estimate of one hundred fifty thousand dollars doesn’t include to have the pool enclosed. 
Public Works Superintendent Dave Willey stated he has given a lot of thought about maintaining the parks without the Summer Parks position in 2020.  Dave stated the garbage takes about 20 hours per week, so when the crew members are finished with the garbage routes they can perform parks duties until the end of shift.  Dave stated his concern is maintaining the swales which he hasn’t figured out yet.
Mayor John Ridlington stated if the City hires a summer parks employee with the same amount of hours as previous years, they will qualify for the state retirement program which will cost additional money.  He stated the duties of the summer parks position will get done.
City Engineer Steve Nelson stated he has seen rock laid down with small bunches of grass planted in swales for easy maintenance.  Mayor John Ridlington stated it would still need maintained.
Mayor John Ridlington stated he would entertain a motion to adopt the 2020 budget.
Council Member Dale Drake asked if there is any consideration of his proposals.
· Increase the Clerk/Treasurer’s salary by half of the request.
· Cut the Police Department request for tires and ammo in half.
Mayor John Ridlington stated the Police Department has a legitimate request for ammo and tires.
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated she created another capital outlay line item specifically for ammo and tires.
Council Member Dale Drake stated he has been asking what the money in the police capital outlay is being spent on for two years.   
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated all department heads discuss with the Mayor any unanticipated capital expenditures before they are purchased.  Raena pointed out that all vouchers are provided to City Council the first meeting of the month for review and approval before the invoices are paid.

Council Member Dale Drake stated he can’t approve the 2020 Budget not knowing where the money is going.  Mayor John Ridlington asked if not this week will he be able to make a motion next week.  Council Member Dale Drake stated only if the amount for ammo and tires is cut in half. 
Council Member Wayne Wardlow moved to adopt Ordinance No. 1785 by title only.  Council Member John Andrew seconded the motion.  Motion carried.  Council Member Michael Weatherman – yes, Council Member Dale Drake – abstained, Council Member Jesse Garrett – yes, Council Member John Andrew - yes and Council Member Wayne Wardlow – yes.
ORDINANCE NO. 1776B-AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 1776.
Council Member Jesse Garrett moved to adopt Ordinance No. 1776B by title only.  Council Member Michael Weatherman seconded the motion.  Motion carried by all.  Council Member Michael Weatherman – yes, Council Member Dale Drake – yes, Council Member Jesse Garrett – yes, Council Member John Andrew - yes and Council Member Wayne Wardlow – yes.
TEAMSTERS CONTRACT 
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated in preparation of the City Council adopting the 2020 budget with the new police department wages the Mayor contacted Mr. Kevin Wesley to amend the union contract.    
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated the union contract amendment includes the new wages for the police department in exchange for renewing the contract for another three years.  This will save the City paying for union negotiations this fall.
Council Member Jesse Garrett moved to authorize the Mayor to sign the union contract amendment by title only.  Council Member Dale Drake seconded the motion.  Motion carried by all.  Council Member Michael Weatherman – yes, Council Member Dale Drake – yes, Council Member Jesse Garrett – yes, Council Member John Andrew - yes and Council Member Wayne Wardlow – yes.
PUBLIC COMMENT
SPEED LIMIT – 3RD AVENUE 
Ms. Carrie Paetsch stated she contacted the Department of Transportation regarding lowering the speed limit on 3rd Avenue (Hwy 395) and was informed without adding a bike lane or something similar the speed limit would not be reduced. 
Mayor John Ridlington stated the City is going to purchase a speed limit sign that notifies people to slow down and says thank you.
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Mayor John Ridlington adjourned the meeting at 9:00 p.m.
Approved: 


							__________________	______                                                                      							John Ridlington, Mayor

Attest:_____________________________
       Mary Schultz, Secretary/Clerk
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